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ABSTRACT
Introduction: Cancer patients are explored by Computed Tomography (CT) scans more than others. The study

reports the local prevalence of these embolisms, the oncological profile of the cases as well as the therapeutic

management.

Method: The work was based on the analysis of the CT-examinations performed on patients of the Radiology

department, for reasons other than the search for Pulmonary Embolism (PE). The examinations are interpreted by 2

radiologist doctors.

Results: In 389 patients, 12 cases of asymptomatic Pulmonary Embolism (PE) were detected, representing prevalence

of the order of 3%. The mean age of onset is 67 years. 11 patients had metastatic cancer at the time of diagnosis of

Pulmonary Embolism (PE). 4 PE patients are proximal, while 8 others had segmental and/or sub-segmental PE. 10

patients are treated for carcinomas, the rest for melanoma and splenic lymphoma. After analysis of clinical records, 3

of the 4 proximal Pulmonary Embolism (PE) were manifested by a discrete clinical symptom attributed to diagnoses

other than Pulmonary Embolism (PE). 10 patients are undergoing chemotherapy alone or combined with

radiotherapy, surgery or hormone therapy. At the time of the diagnosis of Pulmonary Embolism (PE), 3 patients were

hospitalized, while 9 were followed up on an outpatient basis.

Conclusion: Asymptomatic Pulmonary Embolism (PE) in cancer patients is becoming more frequent. Asymptomatic

Pulmonary Embolisms (PE) are mainly peripheral, segmental or sub-segmental. As for symptomatic Venous

Thromboembolism (VTE), asymptomatic Pulmonary Embolism (PE) is diagnosed in patients with metastatic cancer,

especially carcinoma type, and treated with chemotherapy.
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INTRODUCTION
Armand Trousseau's observation dating back nearly a century 
and a half from the association of thrombo-embolic disease and 
cancer has been widely validated in clinical practice. The 
relationship between thrombosis and cancer is in fact reciprocal-
cancer predisposes to the onset of thrombosis and the 
development of the tumor process is linked to this state of 
hypercoagulability [1,2]. The risk of venous thromboembolic 
disease is increased in cancer patients (Relative Risk (RR) *3 to

6) and is doubled in the case of associated chemotherapy [3,4]. 
The unexpected occurrence of thrombosis may reveal occult 
neoplasia in 10% to 25% of cases. There is a close relationship 
between idiopathic thrombosis and cancer. The development of 
neoplasia in patients with idiopathic bilateral venous thrombosis 
is more frequent than in unilateral episodes. Also, the risk of 
discovery of occult cancer is 2 to 3 times higher in the first year 
with an incidence ranging from 7% to 20%. Cancer doubles the 
risk of postoperative thrombosis and triples the risk of fatal 
Pulmonary Embolism (PE).
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thromboembolic disease (diagnosis and treatment) has been 
documented. Details on the subsequent management of these 
patients were also recorded, mainly, anticoagulant therapy and 
its hemorrhagic complications, asymptomatic deep vein 
thrombosis by venous doppler ultrasound examination of the 
lower limbs, as well as the search for complications of a possible 
asymptomatic Pulmonary Embolism (PE) passed unnoticed (post 
embolic Pulmonary Arterial Hypertension (PAH)).

At the same time, the analysis of the clinical files covered the 
clinical data of each patient, i.e. age, sex, cancer pathology and 
its evolutionary profile-type of tumor, stage, therapeutics, 
chemotherapy (active principle and therapeutic protocol), 
radiotherapy, as well as surgery. Our analysis also focused on the 
search for a history of venous thromboembolic disease and its 
risk factors for each patient. Patients were considered to have 
had recent chemotherapy if they had received treatment within 
30 days prior to their CT scan. Also, details regarding recent 
surgery, radiation therapy or hormone therapy as well as the 
state of coagulation were recorded [9].

In the oncology department, a standard protocol is used to 
organize the pathway of the patient with a cancerous pathology, 
in particular with regard to diagnosis and spread of the disease, 
post-therapeutic surveillance as well as the restoration of 
malignant tumors and finally the search for a possible 
recurrence. This protocol is based on a battery of biological and 
radiological examinations based mainly on the realization of a 
thoraco-abdomino-pelvic computed tomography with contrast 
enhancement. Only patients undergoing this imaging protocol 
were recruited during the course of this study. Patients with 
clinical suspicion of Pulmonary Embolism (PE), patients not 
receiving thoracic CT scan, and patients with contraindications 
to iodinated contrast media (iodine allergy, renal failure, and 
pregnancy) were excluded of asymptomatic Pulmonary 
Embolism (PE).

In addition, patients requiring different imaging protocols (e.g., 
devoted to the liver, pancreas, or kidneys) were also excluded. 
The ethics approval was obtained from the heads of the 
diagnostic imaging department and the medical oncology 
department of the Saint Andre Hospital, in order to be able to 
exploit the data of the patients' medical records. All 
examinations that have detected asymptomatic Pulmonary 
Embolism (PE) are reviewed by two radiologists working in this 
unit.

RESULTS
From March 1st, 2022 to February 28th, 2023, of the 389 
thoracic CT scans meeting the inclusion criteria from the 
Radiology Department, 12 asymptomatic Pulmonary Embolisms 
(PE) were detected, i.e. 3.1% of all the patients analyzed. In our 
series, 10 patients are male, against 2 female patients. The mean 
age of the entire group was 67 years (the ages ranged from 46 
years to 84 years). Asymptomatic Pulmonary Embolism (PE) was 
proximal localization in 4 patients, whereas it was considered 
peripheral, involving a segmental or sub-segmental arterial 
branch in 8 patients. All patients in our series were carriers of a 
metastatic cancer. Also, 10 patients were  undergoing  anti-cancer
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Cancer is therefore associated with a state of hypercoagulability 
manifested by clinical thrombotic episodes or biological 
abnormalities of coagulation which are responsible for the 
adverse evolution and the greatest morbimortality [5,6]. It 
appears that survival is significantly shortened in the case of 
associated VTE. This earlier death may be related to massive 
Pulmonary Embolism (PE) or major hemorrhage induced by 
anticoagulants reflecting greater comorbidity or even metastatic 
evolution. Venous thrombosis is the second leading cause of 
death in cancer patients. In this landscape, thrombosis appears 
to be a major issue. For a long time, generations of doctors have 
learned that thrombosis can reveal cancer. Today, the link 
between haemostasis/thrombosis and tumor development is 
established, both from information derived from basic research 
and from clinical and epidemiological data [7,8].

For a long time, several studies and research have been carried 
out in this area, some highlighting the strong link between 
venous thromboembolic disease and cancer, while others 
highlight the high prevalence of cancer patients who have died 
from Pulmonary Embolism (PE), and thus confirming the major 
role of these events in cancer mortality. Nevertheless, the 
predominance of Pulmonary Embolism (PE) in a cancerous 
environment is still underestimated, as the incidence of 
asymptomatic Pulmonary Embolism (PE) is not well known. It is 
increasingly common to find cases of asymptomatic Pulmonary 
Embolism (PE) on thoracic CT scans performed during the 
overall management of cancer patients.

The aim of our study is to determine the local prevalence of 
asymptomatic Pulmonary Embolism (PE) in cancer patients, the 
characteristics of patients developing this type of event, which is 
most often underestimated, and the fate of these patients during 
the evolution of their cancer pathology.

METHODOLOGY
This is a prospective study carried out on patients attending the 
Radiology department, exploring a thorax scannographic 
examination over a period of 12 months from March 1, 2022 to 
February 28, 2023. This study concerned two types of patients, 
on the one hand hospitalized patients for diagnostic and 
therapeutic treatment of a cancerous disease, and on the other 
hand cancer patients, followed on an outpatient basis to 
monitor the post-therapeutic evolution. These patients are 
explored by Thoracic Computed Tomography (CAT) scans for a 
number of reasons, mainly as part of the extension of cancer 
disease, or search for a recurrence treatment. The search for 
asymptomatic Pulmonary Embolism (PE) cases consisted of 
triage of the thoracic tomodensitometry from the Radiology 
department on a weekly basis, and then analyzing.

In the case of a positive diagnosis of asymptomatic Pulmonary 
Embolism (PE), accurate analysis of the patient's entire medical 
record is used to verify the indication of the CT scan and to seek 
clinical details that may reclassify Pulmonary Embolism (PE) as 
symptomatic, including clinical symptoms that have not been 
noticed or attributed to other causes, such as dyspnea, cough, 
hemoptysis, chest pain, or symptomatology in favor of deep 
venous thrombosis unnoticed. Also, all of the venous
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imaging, some studies have reported an incidence ranging from
0.5% to 5% [11,12].

In a recent study, the medical records of 1921 cancer patients,
having already started chemotherapy-based therapeutic protocols
were examined. Overall, there were 101 (5.3%) venous
thromboembolic events, of which 62 (3.2%) were asymptomatic,
and more than one third (24/62) were Pulmonary Embolisms
(PE) [13].

In another retrospective study involving 435 thoraco-abdomen.
Vc0.vbino-pelvic scans performed in a group of patients with
cancer, Pulmonary Embolism (PE) was detected in 13 computed
tomography (3.3%), While 6.8% of patients had asymptomatic
iliofemoral DVT and 1.2% had common Iliac DVT. The
association DVT/PE was more common in inpatients (p=0.002,
0.004, Relative Risk (RR)=1.6/2.1 respectively) and this was
observed mainly in patients with a metastatic stage of their
cancer pathology [14].

Analysis of CT imaging and asymptomatic PE

The moderate variation in the incidence rate of asymptomatic
Pulmonary Embolism (PE) could be attributed to the
heterogeneity of the patient population studied. However, the
technique of computed tomography, including the thickness of
the cut, also plays a very important role. The scan
symptomatology of PE has been well established [15,16]. The
analysis of the segmental and sub-segmental branches is made
more and more possible by means of thinner collimation [17],
which significantly improves the detection capabilities of
peripheral, segmental and sub-segmental Pulmonary Embolism
(PE)s. By decreasing the collimation thickness by 3 mm to 1
mm, there is an improvement of about 40% in the detection
potential of sub-segmental PEs (Figure 1) [18].

Furthermore, accidental detection of asymptomatic Pulmonary 
Embolism (PE)s has been reported in several series of patients 
using cutting thicknesses of 5 mm to 10 mm. Winston found 
PEs in 0.96% of the 1879 patients who had thoracic CT scan for 
several indications, including assessment of tumor pathology,
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therapeutic protocol based on chemotherapy, either isolated or 
in combination with radiotherapy and/or surgery or with 
hormone therapy.

3 patients in our series were hospitalized at diagnosis, while the 
remaining patients (9 patients) were followed on an outpatient 
basis for post-therapeutic monitoring of their neoplastic 
pathology. 10 patients in our series are carriers of a carcinoma 
type neoplasm. 1 patient has a melanoma. Finally, 1 patient 
carries a lymphoma. Regarding therapeutic management, 10 
patients underwent chemotherapy, 8/10 of which were mono-
chemotherapy-based, while 2/10 of these patients underwent 
multidrug therapy. 3 patients also underwent radiotherapy 
sessions according to the therapeutic requirements of the tumor 
stage. On the other hand, the association of radiotherapy and 
chemotherapy was objectified in 2 cases. Surgery was in fact the 
cornerstone at the beginning of the oncological therapeutic 
protocol in 7 cases of our series, mainly with respect to kidney 
and colon cancer. A patient with prostatic adenocarcinoma is 
put on chemotherapy in combination with anti-androgenic 
hormone therapy [10].

Finally, therapeutic abstention was observed in a single patient 
monitored semi-annually for splenic lymphoma in the marginal 
zone (Stage I of the Ann ARBOR classification of malignant 
lymphomas). Concerning venous thromboembolic disease, 2 
patients with asymptomatic Pulmonary Embolism (PE) have a 
history of deep venous thrombosis, the first patient presented a 
table of proximal Pulmonary Embolism (PE) associated with a 
thrombosis in the vena cava, which led to the discovery of its 
cancerous pathology, while the second patient, had 
splenomesenteric trunk thrombosis as antecedent. The rest of 
the patients have no history of thromboembolism.

Following the discovery of asymptomatic embolism, all patients 
in our series were treated with Low-Molecular-Weight Heparin 
(LMWH) curative-dose anticoagulant therapy in 10 patients, 
fondaparinux 7.5 mg in one patient and finally based on 
orgaran with relay by long-term K antivitamins in a patient who 
presented an allergy to heparin during an old thromboembolic 
event. Also, 4 patients were examined by a Doppler ultrasounds 
examination for deep vein thrombosis of the lower limbs. All 
Doppler ultrasounds reported the existence of Deep Vein 
Thrombosis (DVT), active in 1/4 patients with superior pole 
thrombus at the superficial femoral level, sequellar in 2 patients, 
whereas Doppler ultrasound was normal in a single patient. The 
follow-up of patients on anticoagulant therapy did not reveal any 
particular hemorrhagic complications. Also, all patients are still 
alive with stabilization of their carcinologic status.

DISCUSSION

Prevalence of asymptomatic PE in oncology

Asymptomatic Pulmonary Embolism (PE)s are not uncommon 
in daily routine practice, especially in patients with high 
thromboembolic risk, particularly in oncological settings. The 
incidence of asymptomatic Pulmonary Embolism (PE) varies 
depending on the population studied, the diagnostic criteria, 
and the diagnostic techniques used, in particular, in thoracic
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Figure 1: Sub segmental asymptomatic Pulmonary Embolism 
(PE).



and trauma [19]. Gosselin objectivized asymptomatic Pulmonary
Embolism (PE) in 1.5% of 785 patients with thoracic CT with a
cut thickness of 5 to 8 mm [20]. The majority of patients in this
study were carriers of neoplasia. Asymptomatic Pulmonary
Embolism (PE) was observed in 2.5% of the 364 thoracic CT
performed with cutting thickness between 5 mm and 8 mm.

Also, 2.1% of asymptomatic Pulmonary Embolism (PE) was
observed by Boswell, in a group of 2085 cancer patients with a
collimation of the order of 2 mm, only 0.4% (9 patients) had a
significant Pulmonary Embolism (PE) or a Pulmonary
Embolism (PE) at the right or left pulmonary artery [17]. Thus,
cancer patients are often subjected to multiple thoracic
scannographic investigations for several reasons, but mainly for
the restaging of the neoplastic pathology, as well as surveillance
under specific treatment (surgery, radiotherapy or
chemotherapy), and which will reveal asymptomatic Pulmonary
Embolism (PE) in a considerable percentage of patients. The
best method of detection is to have a fenestration specifically
adapted to the pulmonary arterial tree, since the usual
parenchymal window does not allow visualizing them well.

CT diagnosis of defective filling or pulmonary arterial
endoluminal defects using thick cutting edges may be difficult
due to the considerable risk of false positives in relation to
partial filling, movement artifacts and then the presence of
adjacent lymph nodes. Advice on the interpretation of thoracic
scans should be extended for future studies. The diagnosis of
asymptomatic Pulmonary Embolism (PE) requires certain
criteria including:

• The necessity to visualize the appearance of a "mint polo" or
rail appearance, or Pulmonary Embolism (PE) is surrounded
by blood.

• The requirement that the filling defect should be displayed on
2 consecutive shots.

segmental (n=3) levels [23]. On the whole, 28 cases of 
asymptomatic Pulmonary Embolism (PE) were detected among 
487 thoracic scans (5.7%) [22].

PE asymptomatic association with DVT

Several studies also show that the evolution of asymptomatic 
Pulmonary Embolism (PE) occurring during an episode of DVT 
is not the same as that of asymptomatic embolism without DVT. 
Patients with DVT may develop asymptomatic Pulmonary 
Embolism (PE) detectable with imaging, which may have a more 
pejorative evolution compared to Pulmonary Embolism (PE)s 
without deep venous thrombosis. In a literature review, 
asymptomatic PEs were diagnosed in 1665 (32%) of 5233 
patients with a DVT episode. Also, the incidence of 
asymptomatic PE was higher with proximal DVT than with 
distal DVT [24]. This raises the question about the possibility of 
identifying clinical indices, or eventually paraclinical, which may 
reflect the thromboembolic risk in the patient with cancer 
pathology [25,26].

Asymptomatic PE and the type of cancer

Several studies have been conducted on this segment of patients 
with symptomatic venous thromboembolic disease. They were 
able to bring out certain clinical variables to predict patients at 
high risk of developing a thromboembolic event. First, the risk 
of VTE is higher in certain types of cancer such as the brain, 
ovaries, stomach, and tumors of the pancreas [17,27]. This risk 
was lower in other sites such as skin, breast and thyroid [28,29].

Secondly, the risk of VTE is higher during the first half of the 
year following the diagnosis of the cancer pathology [18]. Third, 
the risk varies according to the stage of the neoplasm, being 
much higher in the advanced stage and metastatic than in the 
early stages [18]. Fourth, the risk is also higher in patients with 
cancer pathology and following a therapeutic protocol, mainly 
based on chemotherapy with or without combination with 
radiotherapy [30].

In addition to what has been reported for VTE in cancer 
patients, most of our asymptomatic Pulmonary Embolism (PE)s 
have been diagnosed in patients undergoing an active 
therapeutic protocol of chemotherapy, radiotherapy, and surgery 
or hormone therapy during the early stages of their cancer. 
Thereby, it can be concluded that there are other important 
characteristics for predicting the risk of asymptomatic 
Pulmonary Embolism (PE), including the evolutionary stage of 
neoplasia, as well as chemotherapy treatment. However, given 
the relatively small number of cases of Pulmonary Embolism 
(PE) reported in our series, the strength of the selection bias 
associated with a higher rate of scannographic examination for 
certain types of tumors should not be overlooked, by virtue of 
the disease itself or in relation to a particular therapeutic and 
surveillance protocol.

In addition, it should be taken into account that in our study, 
the search for Pulmonary Embolism (PE) was carried out within 
the database of the Radiology department of the Saint André 
hospital, which raises the question about a likely referral towards 
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Patients with asymptomatic Pulmonary Embolism (PE) can be 
treated with curative anticoagulant therapy. Proof of this 
attitude can probably only be based on extrapolation from 
symptomatic PE management. A recent meta-analysis of 12 
published studies of asymptomatic Pulmonary Embolism (PE) 
that included more than 10,000 patients found a prevalence of 
2.0% when using a CT scan with 5 mm of slice thickness 
comparatively to a prevalence of 3.0% when using test protocols 
with 3 mm slice thickness [21]. This issue was also addressed in 
another study, in which asymptomatic Pulmonary Embolism 
(PE)s were more frequent with sweeping using a slice thickness 
of about 1 mm (6%) compared to 2 mm or 3 mm as the cutting 
thickness (4.7%), although this difference was not statistically 
significant [22].

Also, another study documents the prevalence of accessory 
Pulmonary Embolism (PE) in hospitalized patients undergoing 
CT-scan. All patients were scanned by a 16-slice CT-scan 
machine, with a routine interpretation report. Subsequently, 
CTs were reviewed by an experienced thoracic radiologist who 
was unaware of the results of the first interpretation. In 28 
scanners judged positive by the expert, 9 were considered as free 
from asymptomatic embolism during the first interpretation. 
These embolisms were localized at the segmental (n=6) and sub-
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• Despite the strong link between cancer pathology and venous
thromboembolic disease, the reverse scenario (that cancer
patients are more likely to have an asymptomatic PE) is not
necessarily true.

• The search for accessory Pulmonary Embolism (PE) should
not, in the absence of clinical suspicion, trigger a battery of
paraclinical examinations for underlying cancer.

Asymptomatic character of Pulmonary Embolism
(PE)

In the absence of convincing evidence from large randomized
studies, therapeutic indications, as well as the prognosis of
asymptomatic Pulmonary Embolism (PE)s, are not yet clear.
However, there are some data that can guide the management of
this type of condition. First, it is known that Pulmonary
Embolism (PE)s are not all fatal. Studies indicate that between
9% and 63% of Pulmonary Embolism (PE)s are sub-segmental
and are unlikely to contribute to life-threatening outcomes.

In a retrospective study, Engelke, et al [11] reported the results of
treatment of asymptomatic PE in a group of 96 patients, the
majority of whom were carriers of cancerous pathology. 49
patients (51%) received curative anticoagulant therapy, while 21
patients (22%) received prophylactic dose anticoagulation
therapy, finally, 21 patients (22%) received no treatment. PEs
who received anticoagulant therapy were more severe than those
who were not on anticoagulants. Hemorrhagic complications
were more frequent with therapeutic anticoagulation (2 deaths,
5 major haemorrhages and one case of minor bleeding,
P=0.037). The study also reported 8 premature deaths, 7 in the
group of patients under curative anticoagulant therapy and 1 in
the control group (P=0.037). The authors concluded that
peripheral asymptomatic Pulmonary Embolism (PE) could
progress favorably without anticoagulant therapy, which, if
initiated, could be the source of significant hemorrhagic
complications [19]. Nevertheless, caution should be exercised
when applying such findings in everyday routine practice.

Although defined as asymptomatic, our study showed that with
careful examination of each patient's medical record, symptoms
or signs suggestive of Pulmonary Embolism (PE), found to be
present, such as brief chest pain, minimal hemoptysis, or some
Electrocardiogram (ECG) repolarization disorders, but which
have been attributed to other diagnoses (3/12). This has been
observed in 3 cases of embolism, and is all proximal PEs. Our
study also helps to confirm the obvious association of venous
thromboembolic disease and cancer pathology. 9 patients in our
series had their embolism without a history of recent
hospitalization, 4 patients undergoing outpatient chemotherapy.

Khorana, et al [19] have attempted to establish a model for
assessing the risk of VTE in ambulatory cancer patients after
initiation of chemotherapy. The primary site of the tumor,
platelet count, leukocyte count and hemoglobin, use of
erythropoiesis-stimulating agents, and body mass index were
classified as predictive factors for the occurrence of VTE
Chemotherapy for outpatient cancer patients [19,33].

In another recent study by the Vienna group on thrombosis and
cancer, researchers reported that a serum with a high P-selectin
concentration would predict the risk of VTE in 687 newly
diagnosed cancer patients. The cumulative probability of VTE
after 6 months of follow-up was 11.9% in patients with high
serum P-selectin, compared to 3.7% in those with a low rate
(P=0.002) [34]. In our study, the series of patients detected, as
well as the series of other similar studies, is too small to be able
to draw definitive conclusions about the characters of

Channane H, et al.

skin cancers, the abdominal digestive and renal sphere. Thus, it 
would be difficult to assert that asymptomatic Pulmonary 
Embolism (PE) is more frequent in certain types of tumors or to 
suggest establishing a protocol for the diagnosis or screening of 
this form of venous thromboembolic disease for certain cancers 
by in relation to others.

Asymptomatic PE therapeutics

The management of asymptomatic Pulmonary Embolism (PE)s 
is not yet very clear in the minds of the majority of clinicians. 
Current recommendations published by the American College 
of Chest encourage practitioners to treat asymptomatic 
Pulmonary Embolism (PE) in a similar way to symptomatic PE 
[31].

Nonetheless, other studies have highlighted the need to evaluate 
the benefit/risk ratio of introducing anticoagulant therapy for 
asymptomatic Pulmonary Embolism (PE) (segmental/sub-
segmental), argue that a similar outcome can be achieved 
without anticoagulant [11]. Also, it should be noted that these 
studies were performed in non-cancer patients, where the 
indication of anticoagulant therapy with its risks should be well 
evaluated. Also, a related issue is the in the management of 
asymptomatic Pulmonary Embolism (PE)s, is there a selection 
bias towards cancer pathology? Cancer patients are more likely 
than others to undergo thoracic CT examinations for a variety 
of reasons, including monitoring and restaging neoplasms, or 
even screening for recurrence.

So, it is perhaps not surprising that cancer patients have a 
higher proportion of asymptomatic Pulmonary Embolism (PE) 
on CT exams. The experience of oncology centers is similar-the 
prevalence of asymptomatic Pulmonary Embolism (PE) was only 
4% (16/403 patients) in a recent study [32]. The results 
presented by Ritchie and his team show, for the first time, that 
there is no significant difference in the prevalence of segmental 
asymptomatic PE between cancer patients and other patients:
(18/343 (5.2%) vs. 10/144 6.9%)) [22]. Thus, Ritchie and his 
team conclude that:

In view of the foregoing, the conduct to be held before 
asymptomatic Pulmonary Embolism (PE) in cancer patients 
remains blurred. It is up to the clinician to make the therapeutic 
decision that is rarely easy. Pragmatically, anticoagulation is 
justified whenever Pulmonary Embolism (PE) is established, 
whether symptomatic or not. The deviation from this practice is 
not easy to accept because, until now, the state of knowledge is 
not dense enough to be able to guess the natural evolution of 
untreated asymptomatic Pulmonary Embolism (PE).
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and especially his experience in the interpretation of thoracic 
imaging.

Management of this condition is still imprecise, and several 
questions require a clear answer, particularly with regard to 
therapeutic management, significance and prognostic value of 
asymptomatic Pulmonary Embolism (PE). Should we consider 
the occurrence of asymptomatic PE during cancer, as a factor of 
poor prognosis for the overall course of the patient?

Is the discovery of asymptomatic PE during post-treatment 
surveillance an implicit index of recurrence of neoplasia? And, 
therefore, should an investigation be undertaken to look for 
neoplastic relapse? Are there differences in incidence related to 
cancer histology? If this is true, should we strengthen the 
management of venous thromboembolic disease for cancers 
more than others? We do not have an answer to these questions. 
To be able to answer, it is necessary to carry out large 
randomized studies.
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asymptomatic Pulmonary Embolism (PE) in the patient with a 
cancerous pathology, as well as its risk factors.

More work would probably be needed to establish a clearer 
picture of the management of asymptomatic Pulmonary 
Embolism (PE), which would seem to be underestimated by the 
majority of clinicians. The prospective nature of our study and 
the active anticoagulation of the majority of our patients in the 
study do not allow us to trace the clinical relevance of the risk 
associated with asymptomatic and especially peripheral 
Pulmonary Embolism (PE)s. Previous studies have shown that 
patients with cancer have a 4 to 5-fold higher risk of dying from 
an acute episode of Venous Thromboembolic Disease (VTE) 
than non-cancer patients, under estimation of VTE in the 
overall management of cancer pathology, and in particular 
asymptomatic episodes [35-37].

In another study, Sorensen, et al [38] found that the 1-year 
survival rate for cancer patients with a thromboembolic event of 
thrombosis was 12% versus 36% in cancer patients without 
VTE [38]. O'connell, et al [39] confirmed this finding by 
proving that cancer patients with asymptomatic Pulmonary 
Embolism (PE) had a much higher mortality rate than other 
cancer patients and that this embolism appears to be correlated 
with poorer survival [39]. Although our study cannot confirm a 
negative evolutionary impact of asymptomatic Pulmonary 
Embolism (PE)s on the overall evolution of our patients, the 
results of the similar studies carried out suggest some indications 
that asymptomatic Pulmonary Embolism (PE) could be a sign of 
poor prognosis of the asymptomatic PE, could be a sign of poor 
prognosis regarding the evolution of the cancer disease.

Few studies have attempted to describe the natural evolution of 
asymptomatic embolisms, and these studies have been 
performed primarily in non-cancer patient groups. This 
encourages investing in other broader studies of interest to the 
patient population with cancer pathology, in order to be able to 
draw a clear line of conduct regarding the asymptomatic form of 
the VTE and to specify and to specify its evolutionary potential, 
especially the risk of recurrence in a silent form or even in the 
form of an acute event involving the immediate prognosis of the 
cancer patient [32].

CONCLUSION
In conclusion, asymptomatic Pulmonary Embolism (PE) in the 
patient with a cancerous pathology is more and more frequent. 
In our series, the prevalence is of the order of 3%. A large 
number of cases have been diagnosed in patients with advanced 
neoplasia and especially during chemotherapy. The clinical 
consequences of proximal asymptomatic Pulmonary Embolism 
(PE), i.e, the risk of recurrence, pos-embolic PAH and the risk of 
sudden death appears to be comparable to symptomatic PE data.

Several parameters appear to be involved in the occurrence of 
this form of venous thromboembolic disease in the cancer 
patient, mainly the type of cancer pathology (carcinomas?) as 
well as its stage, and the initiation of multidrug therapy. The 
detection of asymptomatic Pulmonary Embolism (PE) depends 
largely on the quality of the CT scan, the radiologist's awareness
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